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in the formal complaint process. In ad-
dition, no communication or pro-
ceedings of the informal dispute resolu-
tion process may be referred to or in-
troduced into evidence at the grievance 
and arbitration hearing. Any decision 
by the neutral party is advisory and is 
not binding unless both parties agree. 

(c) Time limitations. Except for a 
grievance that alleges fraud or crimi-
nal activity, a grievance must be made 
no later than one year after the date of 
the alleged occurrence. If a hearing is 
held on a grievance, it must be con-
ducted no later than 30 calendar days 
after the filing of such grievance. A de-
cision on any such grievance must be 
made no later than 60 calendar days 
after the filing of the grievance. 

(d) Arbitration—(1) Arbitrator—(i) Joint 
selection by parties. If there is an ad-
verse decision against the party who 
filed the grievance, or 60 calendar days 
after the filing of a grievance no deci-
sion has been reached, the filing party 
may submit the grievance to binding 
arbitration before a qualified arbi-
trator who is jointly selected and inde-
pendent of the interested parties. 

(ii) Appointment by Corporation. If the 
parties cannot agree on an arbitrator 
within 15 calendar days after receiving 
a request from one of the grievance 
parties, the Corporations Chief Execu-
tive Officer will appoint an arbitrator 
from a list of qualified arbitrators. 

(2) Time Limits—(i) Proceedings. An ar-
bitration proceeding must be held no 
later than 45 calendar days after the 
request for arbitration, or, if the arbi-
trator is appointed by the Chief Execu-
tive Officer, the proceeding must occur 
no later than 30 calendar days after the 
arbitrator’s appointment. 

(ii) Decision. A decision must be made 
by the arbitrator no later than 30 cal-
endar days after the date the arbitra-
tion proceeding begins. 

(3) The cost. The cost of the arbitra-
tion proceeding must be divided evenly 
between the parties to the arbitration. 
If, however, a participant, labor organi-
zation, or other interested individual 
prevails under a binding arbitration 
proceeding, the State or local appli-
cant that is a party to the grievance 
must pay the total cost of the pro-
ceeding and the attorney’s fees of the 
prevailing party. 

(e) Suspension of placement. If a griev-
ance is filed regarding a proposed 
placement of a participant in a pro-
gram that receives assistance under 
this chapter, such placement must not 
be made unless the placement is con-
sistent with the resolution of the griev-
ance. 

(f) Remedies. Remedies for a grievance 
filed under a procedure established by a 
recipient of Corporation assistance 
may include— 

(1) Prohibition of a placement of a 
participant; and 

(2) In grievance cases where there is 
a violation of nonduplication or non-
displacement requirements and the em-
ployer of the displaced employee is the 
recipient of Corporation assistance— 

(i) Reinstatement of the employee to 
the position he or she held prior to the 
displacement; 

(ii) Payment of lost wages and bene-
fits; 

(iii) Re-establishment of other rel-
evant terms, conditions and privileges 
of employment; and 

(iv) Any other equitable relief that is 
necessary to correct any violation of 
the nonduplication or nondisplacement 
requirements or to make the displaced 
employee whole. 

(g) Suspension or termination of assist-
ance. The Corporation may suspend or 
terminate payments for assistance 
under this chapter. 

(h) Effect of noncompliance with arbi-
tration. A suit to enforce arbitration 
awards may be brought in any Federal 
district court having jurisdiction over 
the parties without regard to the 
amount in controversy or the parties’ 
citizenship. 

Subpart C—Other Requirements 
for Recipients of Corporation 
Assistance 

§ 2540.300 What must be included in 
annual State reports to the Cor-
poration? 

(a) In general. Each State receiving 
assistance under this title must pre-
pare and submit, to the Corporation, 
an annual report concerning the use of 
assistance provided under this chapter 
and the status of the national and com-
munity service programs in the State 
that receive assistance under this 
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chapter. A State’s annual report must 
include information that demonstrates 
the State’s compliance with the re-
quirements of this chapter. 

(b) Local grantees. Each State may re-
quire local grantees that receive assist-
ance under this chapter to supply such 
information to the State as is nec-
essary to enable the State to complete 
the report required under paragraph (a) 
of this section, including a comparison 
of actual accomplishments with the 
goals established for the program, the 
number of participants in the program, 
the number of service hours generated, 
and the existence of any problems, 
delays or adverse conditions that have 
affected or will affect the attainment 
of program goals. 

(c) Availability of report. Reports sub-
mitted under paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion must be made available to the 
public on request. 

§ 2540.310 Must programs that receive 
Corporation assistance establish 
standards of conduct? 

Yes. Programs that receive assist-
ance under this title must establish 
and stringently enforce standards of 
conduct at the program site to promote 
proper moral and disciplinary condi-
tions. 

§ 2540.320 How are participant bene-
fits treated? 

Section 142(b) of the Job Training 
Partnership Act (29 U.S.C. 1552(b)) shall 
apply to the programs conducted under 
this chapter as if such programs were 
conducted under the Job Training 
Partnership Act (29 U.S.C. 1501 et seq.). 

§ 2540.330 Parental involvement re-
quired 

(a) Consultation Requirement. Pro-
grams that receive assistance under 
the national service laws shall consult 
with the parents or legal guardians of 
children in developing and operating 
programs that include and serve chil-
dren. 

(b) Parental Permission. Programs 
that receive assistance under the na-
tional service laws must, before trans-
porting minor children, provide the 
children’s parents or legal guardians 
with the reason for the transportation 
and obtain the parent’s or legal guard-

ian’s permission for such transpor-
tation, consistent with State law. 

[74 FR 46507, Sept. 10, 2009] 

Subpart D—Suspension and Termi-
nation of Corporation Assist-
ance 

§ 2540.400 Under what circumstances 
will the Corporation suspend or ter-
minate a grant or contract? 

(a) Suspension of a grant or contract. 
In emergency situations, the Corpora-
tion may suspend a grant or contract 
for not more than calendar 30 days. Ex-
amples of such situations may include, 
but are not limited to: (1) Serious risk 
to persons or property; 

(2) Violations of Federal, State or 
local criminal statutes; and 

(3) Material violation(s) of the grant 
or contract that are sufficiently seri-
ous that they outweigh the general pol-
icy in favor of advance notice and op-
portunity to show cause. 

(b) Termination of a grant or contract. 
The Corporation may terminate or re-
voke assistance for failure to comply 
with applicable terms and conditions of 
this chapter. However, the Corporation 
must provide the recipient reasonable 
notice and opportunity for a full and 
fair hearing, subject to the following 
conditions: (1) The Corporation will no-
tify a recipient of assistance by letter 
or telegram that the Corporation in-
tends to terminate or revoke assist-
ance, either in whole or in part, unless 
the recipient shows good cause why 
such assistance should not be termi-
nated or revoked. In this communica-
tion, the grounds and the effective date 
for the proposed termination or revoca-
tion will be described. The recipient 
will be given at least 7 calendar days to 
submit written material in opposition 
to the proposed action. 

(2) The recipient may request a hear-
ing on a proposed termination or rev-
ocation. Providing five days notice to 
the recipient, the Corporation may au-
thorize the conduct of a hearing or 
other meetings at a location conven-
ient to the recipient to consider the 
proposed suspension or termination. A 
transcript or recording must be made 
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